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Preliminary Meeting Minutes
The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the TRUE Commission at its August 2016 meeting.

August 4, 2016
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair), John Pittman, Ralph Hodges, Ted Wendler, Charlie Kleeman, Greg Rachal, Ernest McDuffie
Excused: Chris Brady, Danny Ferreira, Greg Radlinski, Abner Davis, Keshan Chambliss,
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:06 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record
Minutes

Motion: approve the revised minutes of the June 13, 2016 meeting as distributed
Amendment: on page 2 in the next-to-last paragraph, change the attribution for a statement about a deferral of new commission appointments until after the new Council President is sworn in from Council President Anderson to Chief Administrative Officer Sam Mousa

– approved as amended unanimously.
Public comment
None
Sales tax extension for pension fund liability amortization – Kerri Stewart, Mayor’s Chief of Staff
Kerri Stewart reported that the previous mayor and city council had agreed to a pension benefits reform package just before the new council and Curry administration took office last July. What is needed now is the funding element to make the plan work. Jacksonville has accumulated one-quarter of all unfunded city and county pension liability in the state of Florida and the payments to the pension in the upcoming fiscal year will be approximately $280 million - $80 million in normal cost and $200 million paid toward amortizing the unfunded accumulated actuarial liability (UAAL). The mayor wants to pay off the UAAL without using General Fund revenue sources and believes that the best option is to extend the current Better Jacksonville Plan sales tax from its planned expiration date in 2030 for an additional 30 years maximum. The sales tax extension revenue would be dedicated exclusively to paying off the UAAL and the tax would end if the pension plans reach fully funded status before 2060. The referendum on the sales tax extension will be held on August 30th. If the referendum is approved by the voters, then a series of further steps begin. 
The state law authorizing the sales tax extension option required that at least one of the City’s three current pension plans must be closed in order to take advantage of the new revenue, and that will require collective bargaining with the City’s 6 unions. The law also provides that none of the sales tax revenue may go to any of the current pension plans, only to new plans. The establishment of those new plans and their benefit levels will be subject to the collective bargaining process. The law also requires that employees participating in the current and any new retirement plans must contribute at least 10% of their salaries as the employee contribution to the retirement plans, also a subject for collective bargaining. Once one or more of the existing plans is closed, the law provides that the remaining UAAL may be amortized over 30 years rather than the 24 years currently required. This will prevent the UAAL payments from ballooning in the short term as would normally occur when a defined benefit pension plan is closed to new members, thus reducing its future annual revenue stream and increasing the short-term cost of amortization.
Commissioner Wendler said he understood from Council President Boyer that any newly created retirement plans for police officers and firefighters would not be required to comply with the state regulations in Chapters 175 and 185 of the Florida Statutes regarding minimum retirement benefits for police and firefighters because the new plans would not be receiving those “chapter” funds. Ms. Stewart said that general employees and the police and firefighters tend to look at retirement plans in different ways. Police and firefighters tend to join the force intending to make a 20 or 30-year career until retirement, while members of the General Employees’ Pension Plan and the corrections officers often don’t plan for a 30-year career in city government. Commissioner Wendler said that the 7% assumed annual rate of return for the City’s pension plan is an absolute fiction. Economic conditions won’t allow that to happen over the long term, and he’s especially concerned that when the Federal Reserve quits holding interest rates at near 0% and rates begin to rise, the stock markets will plunge from their artificial highs and the pension funds will be in worse shape than ever as their asset values decline. He also believes that when the current plans are closed the unfunded liability will balloon because of the lack of cash inflow into the plans.
Kerri Stewart said that the City’s Chief Financial Officer has run multiple computer models of best case and worst case scenarios for the closing of the existing funds based on numerous factors, including future stock market returns. The administration has shared those results with the Jacksonville Civic Council and will share them with the commission as well. Mr. Wendler suggested running several hundred, if not thousands, of stochastic models to examine a wide range of potential outcomes and to determine the likeliest probabilities for what may actually happen. In response to a question Ms. Stewart said there is no firm timeline for when the current funds need to be closed. The police and fire unions have been supportive of passing the referendum. The Milliman (City’s actuary) analysis assumes that City employees will begin paying 10% of their salary into the pension plans in 2018. Employees covered by the new retirement plans will be covered by Social Security (which current employees are not), but even with that added cost the total City outlay for retirement plans is projected to be lower than at present. In response to a question from Commissioner Wendler, Ms. Stewart said that no consideration has been given to trying invalidate the 2015 agreement on benefit changes and extra City funding contributions based on the fact that the agreement covers a period of 7 years, which exceeds the 3-year maximum on collective bargaining agreements under state law. The mayor intends to negotiate all changes with the unions (no longer with the Police and Fire Pension Fund) from this point forward.
In response to a question from Commissioner Rachal about the impact of these changes on the City’s bond rating, Ms. Stewart said that the mayor has assured the bond rating agencies that the JEA is not being considered as the funding source for paying down the UAAL as had been previously proposed, so their credit rating is unaffected. The rating agencies have long said that the City’s UAAL and its impact on the budget is a major source of concern, so a solution to that long-term problem will be a help rather than a hindrance. The rating agencies are closely following the debate and the referendum results.

In response to a question from Commissioner McDuffie about how the existence of sales tax revenue 14 years in the future will help the current budget situation, Ms. Stewart said that the City’s General Fund will continue to be responsible for paying the annual pension costs as it always has until the new revenue stream begins. What will change is that the state law authorizing the sales tax option also allows the UAAL to be amortized over 30 years rather than the 24 years provided in general state law. That extension of the amortization period, combined with the increased employee contribution to 10% of their salaries, will lower the City’s annual payments by as much as $50 million per year in the next few years and potentially by as much as $120 million in later years leading up to the new sales tax revenue. Mr. McDuffie said that the average citizen doesn’t understand all the technicalities about the UAAL and the proposed changes and probably don’t realize that it will be 15 years before real budgetary relief will begin to be seen. The proponent of the referendum need to explain to average citizens how short term budget relief will happen and what benefits they can expect to see immediately if the referendum passes before the average voter will be inclined to extend the sales tax. Commissioner Wendler said that even if the sales tax referendum passes, it won’t be the final, permanent solution to pension funding woes. When the stock markets plunge again, as they inevitably do, then the UAAL will grow again and any money freed up in the city budget short term will again be sucked into amortizing the pension debt and the City will be back in the same hole it’s in now. Ms. Stewart said that this is the best option available at this time, and has the advantage that the sales tax revenue would be dedicated solely to paying down the UAAL; no other revenue source (such as a property tax increase) can be absolutely dedicated to pension relief like the sales tax can, and any other new tax proposal is an absolute non-starter with the Legislature. This plan is not quick or elegant, but it is more feasible than any other option.
Auditor’s report: Tommy Carter of the Auditor’s Office reported that fvie new audits have been released since the last commission meeting:
#778 – JAA Payroll Audit

#779 – Affordable Housing Consultant Report

#780 – Sheriff’s Office Payroll Audit

#781 – Animal Care and Protective Services Audit

#782 – Follow-up on previous audit follow-ups (#737)

All audit work is on hold for the next two months while all personnel are dedicated to the budget hearing process.

Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
In the absence of Chairman Greg Radlinski and since no meetings had been held since the last full commission meeting, there was no report.
Audit Committee
Commissioner Hodges reported that the committee had met prior to the full commission meeting and reviewed several audits. He noted that seemingly every audit released by the Council Auditor contains the same two findings regarding lack of or inattention to Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) and excessive computer access rights for employees who should not have them. For as often as these findings are made, no impression seems to be made on how the City operates.
Audit #778 – Jacksonville Aviation Authority Payroll Audit: the audit found numerous problems with validation of and attestation to the hours worked by salaried employees and extremely sloppy record-keeping procedures in several aspects. The JAA disagrees with the Auditor’s recommendation that all salaried employees should track and document their hours worked.

Motion: the TRUE Commission recommends to the Jacksonville Aviation Authority Board that “salaried employees should attest to their hours worked” as recommended by the Council Auditor. Requiring employees to track and record hours worked is a good business practice. This practice facilitates better tracking of accrual and usage of leave whether paid (e.g. vacation time) or unpaid (e.g. Family and Medical Leave Act) as well as better comparison of employee productivity. Lastly, given that JAA is a government agency that operates from public funds, there is an increased level of transparency and documentation necessitated.

Motion: instead of to the JAA board, the TRUE Commission will refer the Auditor’s Office’s recommendation for tracking of hours for JAA salaries employees to the City Council Finance Committee with the recommendation that the Finance Committee raise the issue with the JAA Executive Director and board representatives at the agency’s upcoming  budget hearing – approved 7-0.
Audit #779 – Affordable Housing Consultant Audit: this report raises a number of red flags with regard to how these funds could be administratively redirected from the intended uses in the appropriations to other uses. This audit is especially troubling given recent media reports that several City employees involved in the diversion of the funds either worked for or contracted with the consulting firm that benefitted from the contract payments.

Motion: the TRUE Commission shall refer this matter to the Inspector General’s Office to determine if there was any wrongdoing on the part of the employees involved in diverting the council district bond funds to the extension of an ever-expanding sole-source consultant contract 

Motion: amend the previous motion to include a referral to the City Ethics Officer to determine if there were any ethical violations on the part of the employees involved in the fund diversion

The motion was approved as amended 7-0.
Audit #780 – Sheriff’s Office Payroll Audit: Commissioner Pittman will review the audit.

Commissioner Pittman will also review the Third Quarter Budget Summary report that is due to be released by August 15th. Commissioner Rachal will follow up with Audit #779 when responses are received from the Ethics Office and Inspector General’s Office. Staff was requested to contact Commissioner Abner Davis (excused because of health problems) if he has reviewed Audit #774 – Quarterly Budget Summary for the Three Months Ending December 31, 2015 – and if he could e-mail any findings to the Audit Committee. Commissioner Hodges plans to delve further into Audit #781 – Animal Care and Protective Services, which found numerous problems with timely deposits of cash and credit card payments from transactions to the Tax Collector.
Chair’s Comments
Chairman Hassan reported that the Inspector General Retention and Selection Committee, of which he is a member, had looked at the list of applicants for the IG’s position and did not believe the pool of candidates was particularly strong. The position is being re-advertised in the publications of the national inspector general professional associations in hopes of generating a better applicant pool. The committee will meet again on September 8th to review applications and choose a list of finalists to interview on September 30th. Former Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan will continue in the interim IG role for the time being. Mr. Hassan also reported that he had sent letters to the Mayor and City Council President explaining the TRUE Commission’s interest in being of assistance to the Mayor and Council and welcoming any assignments those two entities might wish to make to the commission. Finally, a new commissioner orientation will be scheduled in the near future to instruct recently appointed commissioners on the TRUE Commission’s by-laws, committees, and operating procedures.
Old Business
Commissioner Wendler said that in his recent meeting with Council President Boyer, she expressed a concern that it sometimes appears the TRUE Commission takes positions and makes recommendations to the Council on matters that it has not thoroughly studied and does not demonstrate a thorough understanding of all the facts. The commission needs to be careful about taking stands before it is fully informed on all aspects of an issue. Mr. Wendler also said that he indicated his interest in serving a third term on the TRUE Commission to be able to see the pension saga through to its conclusion.
New Business
None 
Commissioner Comments
Mr. Wendler expressed interest in how long it takes the City to collect on a lien imposed on a property by the Code Enforcement Division. It seems that such liens linger for extended periods of time and never get paid. There appears to be no payment enforcement mechanism. Chairman Hassan said there is a mechanism to achieve payment that the City is not utilizing. He will explore the matter further. 

Commissioner Hodges reported that he had attended a recent meeting between Council Members Lori Boyer and Tommy Hazouri on the subject of City boards and commissions. It appears that the review of the boards and commissions to be done by the Rules Committee at its bi-weekly special meetings is a worthwhile effort because some boards and commissions meet infrequently, if at all, and appear to be defunct. Others may have outlived their usefulness. He noted that “effectiveness” had many different aspects and measures, and he hoped that politics wouldn’t play a role which bodies are selected to be disbanded.

Commissioner Pittman announced that his CPAC had been informed that there will be a training session for CPAC participants on land use and zoning processes so that the CPACs can play a useful role.
Next meeting

September 1, 2016. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:45 p.m. 
Posted 8.9.16  2:00 p.m.
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